REEDHAM ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 14th May 2019
At Reedham Village Hall at 7.00 pm
Present - Councillors D Hale (Chairman), D Rushbrook (Vice Chair), C Ward, S Pittam, R Holt and P Bagshaw.   County Councillor Iles,  District Councillor Nurden and the Parish Clerk C Dickson.    Also present C Bradbury Reedham Community Association Chairman. 8 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.00 pm

1.19)  Apologies for Absence

None received.
2.19)  Minutes of  2018 Annual Parish Meeting

The minutes from 8th May 2018 were accepted as a true record, with 1 abstention.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish.  

3.19)  Parish Council Chairman’s Report
I would like to thank all Councillors, past and present, for their contributions to Reedham Parish Council in the year 2018/19. Attendance at meetings was not as good as I would have expected from some members, but those that remain have good attendance.  I firmly believe that when we take on public service we owe it to the village to work as hard as we can for them.
It is a shame that we did not have enough candidates to trigger an election as I feel that is better than becoming a Councillor by default, but, hopefully we can co-opt some more people in the coming months to get us nearer to becoming the 11 Councillors that we should have.

The overriding topic of the Council this year, as last, is the permissive path. This has been dragging on now for more than 2 years, with very little progress. This is in no way through the lack of dedication or commitment on behalf of the Parish Council, but our sincere thanks must go to Claudia, Pat, and Chris Ward for their time and effort, which is ongoing.

The Neighbourhood Plan is underway.  I must thank Diane and Jenny for going on a training course, along with David Breeze.  And to the Clerk for co-ordinating everything.  

The grass cutting contracts were reviewed and renewed this spring after poor quality from the previous contractor.  I am pleased to report that all areas are now looking very positive with good feedback from the village.

The allotments continue to thrive and this year they have their own management committee so are largely running themselves.  At the time of writing we have half a plot to let.

Thanks must go to Mary Blanche for her continued hard work in making the Riverside tubs look so good.  And also Terry Snell for his hard work, at no cost to the Council, at the War Memorials.

We have, in Grant Nurden and Brian Iles, two excellent District and County Councillors, who work hard on our behalf.  And Grant has been very helpful in regard to financial matters.

Lastly, we all owe our Clerk, Claudia, a huge vote of thanks.  Not only has she coped with normal Council business but all the considerable extra work on the permissive path and the Neighbourhood Plan, and putting up with me as well!

Here’s to a productive next 12 months.

4.19) Norfolk County Council Report

The Council lost a leader at the beginning of the year, the ex leader of Broadland Mr Andrew Proctor is now the new leader of the Council. The Council is changing back to a cabinet system. There have been senior staff losses, hopefully current interviews will enable recruitment. 
2010/11 and 2018/19 the government funding into Norfolk County Council has reduced by 204 million pounds. The revenue support grant will fall from £39m to zero by 2020/21. The Council has made savings of £364m including efficiency savings of £246m during this time. As a consequence the Council has increased the Norfolk CC share of Council tax by 2.99% this year. 
Key budget points: £409m pound net revenue budget. NCC’s portion of band D will be £1,362.24 from April. Savings to be made of £31.6m in 2019/20 rising to a total of £79.4m over the next three years. Increases from April: £6m for social services and £14.5m for looked after children. 
Infrastructure: In Nov 2018 £12.694m was received from the government to spend on road maintenance. To date 125,000 square metres of worn out highway surface has been renewed and replaced with 26,600 tonnes of Asphalt. Plans to create ‘Norwich Western Link’ and improve travel between the A47 and the NDR – now called Broadland Northway. Construction is due to start in 2022. 
Norfolk is ranked 4th out of 28 similar councils for performance in a National Survey. 
The third river crossing at Great Yarmouth has been awarded £98m out of £120m towards the cost of the project. 
£11m allocated to Broadband improvement. 92% of homes and businesses have speeds of 24Mb/second. A survey into mobile phone access across the county has been commissioned. 200 sites have been highlighted as needing extra attention. 
Caring for Children: A new early childhood family service has been set up to help isolated children and families with help and advice, increased support and easier access to information and help. Some services are moving into libraries, nurseries and community centres alongside 15 new service bases. Special School Places: £120m in special needs March 2019 and a government grant of £17m to build a new 170 place school in the county serving young people from 3 – 19 with special needs. Plans for 500 places in 4 new schools. Plans for specialist bases at mainstream schools. An investment of £4.8m has been made. The first is in Great Yarmouth at the site of Alderman Swindell School. 
New houses for care leavers open after a £5m investment. The first of 11 homes opened this year. Norfolk CC has worked with young people to make sure accommodation meets their needs. There will be 25-30 beds across 11 houses. 
Adult Social Care: Life connections work directly with people to help them communicate. Services include: Outreach, promoting volunteering, asset mapping and issues such as transport and technology. Carers charter launched on 30th November to help people understand their rights and improve their lives. These initiatives save the public purse billions of pounds: £29m investment in housing with care. This year NCC announced an investment of £29m to deliver 3000 extra homes for older people over the next 10 years. Requirements are for 2842 homes by 2028. 
5.19)  Broadland District Council Report

Presented by District Councillor Nurden: The past year has seen some changes at Broadland District Council, primarily due to it agreeing to a roadmap for collaborative working with South Norfolk District Council. The council, based at ‘The House’ in Long Stratton is similar in many respects to BDC and also focuses on delivering high quality services to residents. Both Councils will retain their autonomy, each making decisions in the interests of its residents. 

The significant change for both Councils has been the establishment of a single officer team working across both authorities to deliver these services. The process started with the appointment of Trevor Holden as Joint Managing Director on 2 Jan this year. The senior management structure was agreed and certain of the appointments of Director and Assistant Director were confirmed at special meetings held late in April this year. There are still further appointments to be made which will be done in the coming months. 

For the eleventh year running Broadland has collected the most Council tax, with 99% of the total amount due collected by the end of March 2018. With such a high collection rate it means that more services can be protected, Council tax increases can be kept as low as possible and everybody is treated fairly. 

The Council is leading the Norfolk league table when it comes to recycling. Thanks to continued investment in new technology and dedication by the residents, official figures published put Broadland on 48.8%, this has dropped from 50.9% but they still top the league. The council plans to go ‘plastic free’’ over the next few years. Staff at the council offices bring in their own cups for tea and coffee, thus removing the need for single use plastic cups being dispensed by drinks machines. Broadland is also at the forefront of tackling fuel poverty. The Council has been successful in bidding for more than £3million in funding that will be sued over the next two years to help households. The Norfolk Warm Homes Fund is led by Broadland and will help those in poor health and vulnerable people in their homes, some of which may be cold and damp. 

The Council introduced new safeguarding policies and training in relation to Licensed Private Vehicle drivers. Many existing drivers and new applicants have attended Safeguarding training, which promotes the effective welfare and safety of Taxi users. The Licensing Committee recently received their first application to license an electric vehicle as a taxi, part of a new green taxi company. 

Broadland is the best area in Norfolk for food safety. Nearly 98% of all food businesses have been visited and rated. Broadland is 46 places ahead of any other district in Norfolk. The council work with businesses to improve standards as well as enforcing them. 

The Council runs a ‘choices’ programme to help those who have been out of work for a longer period the chance to improve their employment chances by boosting confidence and learning new skills. The programme offers a personal approach to getting people back into work or into volunteering, applying for jobs with a new CV and work experience. 

The Council runs a well-respected handyperson service to help with most small jobs around the home. Aimed primarily at Broadland residents aged 65+, with low cost repairs in the home or garden. 

6.19)  Reedham Community Association
It has once again been a positive year for the village hall.  A successful fete, bonfire night, fun dog show, monthly bingos, quiz nights, and jumble sales etc.  We have achieved our objective of providing enjoyable events for the village and fund raising for the village hall.  None of these events would be possible without the commitment of the all the members of the Committee.

Revenue from hire of the village hall has remained constant.  We have many clubs that use the village hall which means the hall is used 6 days a week.  
The RTA Stage School, for young children, started last year and has been very well attended.  And we look forward to their showcase performance, the Magic of Theatre, in July. We have hired a minibus to take the children backstage at the Theatre Royal.

The CA’s fundraiser events remain constant throughout the year and are very well attended.  In addition we held our first Fun Dog Show, which had over 100 entries.

We have also continued to raise money for the new light and sound system, and have raised approx. £2,600 in the past year, making a total of £7,991.  Some events we dedicate the profits to the light and sound fund.  The bar and kitchen takings always go to the village hall.
The village hall continues to inspect the play equipment on the Searchlight Field on a monthly basis.  Due to some S106 funding we were able to have the tennis court resurfaced last year, and this year we have installed some new fitness equipment, and a new Miss Muffet climbing frame in the small children’s play area.  This would not have happened without the good relationship with the Parish Council and we hope this relationship will be maintained into the future.
In summary, it has been a very busy and hard working year for the village hall management committee, and for the hard working volunteers and their families and once again I would like to record my thanks to the Village Hall Committee who have supported me as chairman.

7.19)
Parish Council Accounts
Presented by the Clerk.  A report showing Budget vs Actual Expenditure for 2019 was presented to the meeting (see attached).  Receipts were £50,602.49 including the precept of £14,451, £17,143.16 CIL, £13,450.00 S106 money to revamp the tennis court at the Village Hall, and £1,739.00 Parish Partnership funding for the speed sensor. Payments were £27,489.22. The closing bank balance was £57,950.59, and the Allotment account balance is £1,410.85.

8.19)  Freethorpe First Responders Report

Provided by Ruth Davies

It’s been a busy year since I have taken on the Co-ordinators role for Freethorpe First Responders and decided to train to be a Community First Responder myself after seeing what these wonderful team of volunteers do in our local villages. They give up their personal time, day and night to help people in life threatening situations.

Both myself and my partner Billy completed our training in September 2018, and have personally been out to over 20 call outs since then ourselves. It’s amazing just by walking into the room how the stress levels drop with the patient and others within the household which can make a lot of difference. We are still getting use to waking up trying to dress quickly which can be a challenge when coming around from a deep sleep. I have the clothes laid out in a specific order otherwise I am sure I would end up going to a patient with my pyjama bottoms on still!

Our team of seven Community First Responders have been out to various people from young toddlers to the elderly with high temperatures, breathing issues to cardiac arrests, which in most cases, we have had positive outcomes totalling 87 call outs for the year, 18 more than last year. Reedham had 37 call outs in total.

I check the cabinets once a month to make sure everything is in working order and the consumables are in date. The webnos website is then updated with the outcome of the checks. Reedham Village Hall cabinet had an issue in June 2018 when one of the keys on the keypad failed causing the cabinet not to open, this was rectified very quickly by the parish. Both the defib pads were replaced in the summer of 2018, the expiry date on both sets is December 2020. On the last check the battery had full strength. It has been noted that the defib sign has been broken on the last visit.

Reedham Riverside defibrillator had both sets of pads replaced in June 2018 with expiry dates of September 2020. The battery was also replaced in October 2018. All consumables for Reedham Riverside were paid for by Freethorpe First Responder Group.

The other Defibrillators are situated at: -

Halvergate Village Hall

Cantley Village Hall

Beighton Village Hall

Freethorpe Pavilion on the playing field

Moulton Garden Centre

We would not have been able to continue our volunteer work without the support of

the general public. We have received donations through our box in the Freethorpe Village shop, a lovely couple in Cantley who kindly sell various bits and pieces in their front garden and have also received money in lieu of flowers, when a parishioner has passed away.

We are continuing to arrange for Junior First Aid Training in two of the local schools for year 6 children. The best young First Aider receives a shield in memory of

Liam Smith who tragically died at an early age whilst a pupil at Reedham School.

We are actively seeking new volunteers for the local villages so anyone interested please do contact me by email free.resp@gmail.com.
Thank you for all your support.
9-19) Reedham Church 
I expect you know that the ecclesiastical parish of Reedham is part of a group of seven parishes; the Rector is Rev’d Martin Greenland. For the past three years he has had the assistance of Rev’d Lorna Allies; she and her husband Peter were both very active in this & other villages. Sadly, Lorna retired at the end of 2018. Both she and Peter are much missed. The diocese is trying to find us someone to replace her, but so far there haven’t been any applicants. I’m glad to say that while the post is vacant the Rectory is being let out on a short term lease - but the diocese gets the money, not the parish!

In spite of Lorna’s leaving, we continue to have a service here nearly every Sunday; when there isn’t one it’s because we are joining in with other churches elsewhere.

Our young peoples’ church, now called Chill Church, meets twice per month (previously once) and has been granted use of the Tower Room. If you see fairy lights and cushions there, that’s why.

There was a well supported Christmas Tree festival in 2018, which raised over £1000: half for the church & half for charity.

2018 was the centenary of the armistice, which was commemorated by a well-attended service at the War Memorial and an exhibition of memorabilia with local connexions in church. Thanks to those who leant material for the displays.

A band of bell ringers was brought together to ring for the armistice celebration. There were many enthusiastic recruits. The team has kept together & have gone from strength to strength; they have rung for a number of special occasions here & at Halvergate.

The churchyard too is looking better. The parish council pays for regular mowing, & the current contractor seems to be doing a much better job than his predecessor. Mowing, however, is not all that a churchyard needs; we now have an active band of volunteers who help with periodic tasks, clearing rough areas, planting bulbs, & so on. It’s good that local schoolchildren are involved. You may have noticed new signs about the conservation areas.

Going up the church drive isn’t such a bone-shaking experience as it was; thanks to Reedham Building Company for their work in levelling & resurfacing.

We recently got new folding chairs for occasional use; they replace the chairs the Community Association gave us, but those chairs are continuing to give good service in the village at the railway station.

And finally, we have received permission for new heaters, so if you attend Reedham church in cold weather next winter you stand far less chance of hypothermia before you leave!

10.19) Reedham Primary School
The Head of Reedham Primary School gave a report on the progress of the school.  He has been head for 6 years now and has had to do a rebuilding process of the community ties since taking over.  It is a very small school, with only 42 pupils at the beginning of the year.  8 more have joined during the year and it is hoped a few more will follow in the next few months.  
Funding is an issue for all schools at the moment, underfunded costs passed on by the Government, which has had a financial impact. There are no more cuts to be made without having an impact on what we can provide for the children.
Attainments have been really good, in line with National figures, along with our attainment progress.  Happy with how the children are learning throughout the school.  Small cohorts make the overall statistics unreliable but all children are where they should be.

We remain committed to the local cluster schools and we pay into sharing of services, including a shared special needs co-ordinator and an extended schools co-ordinator (eg, sports provision and events, and a dance event).  The future of this arrangement is in doubt because of various schools joining Academy groups and other schools having a change of Head.
The building had been under invested in previously so we have been working our way through some improvements: classroom areas repainted, cloakrooms repainted, new toilet facilities, removed woodchip wallpaper and repainted.  A nicer environment makes for a better learning space.  The outside play equipment has been moved, and new gym equipment installed.
A breakfast club runs from 8am every morning.  Comprehensive after school clubs as well: football Mondays, drama on Tuesdays and Thursdays, singing on Wednesday, and dance on Friday.  And after club provision also from 4.15 to 5pm, every day.
We are trying to advertise some of the additional curriculum work that we have undertaken recently, including the interschool yoga that we have been trialling. This has been helping some of our pupils that are waiting for additional support, to bridge the gap until they can be assessed for help.  It appears to have definitely helped those children with autism, but had less of an impact on those with ADHD.
We have been included in a Broads Authority Watermills and Marshes project and been filmed for a display at the Time and Tide Museum in Great Yarmouth.  It is to make children more aware of their local surroundings and the nature around them.  It has included a trip to Lowestoft, some work at Pokey’s Mill, and the children will be going on a boat ride at Ranworth.

The school still has very active links with the Church.  Key Stage 2 children have been tending the graves, which started as a History project learning about WW1, but has continued after the project finished.

The school continues to take part in local events by providing posters and flyers.  We want to place our school at the centre of the village.
We are very proud of enabling our year 6 children to make a successful transition to secondary school.  A recent cohort were all awarded prefect status.

And finally the school is anticipating an impending Ofstead inspection, which we hope will recognise all our hard work.

11.19)  Tree Warden Report
Presented by Councillor Lester.  
Tree issues
Two tree issues were identified to the tree warden during the reporting period.

The first involved an oak and sycamore on Holly Farm Road. The householder wished to have these removed for reasons or safety, but also visual amenity, although the trees were not within their landholding, and also enquired as to whether the trees were protected by a TPO. The trees were inspected by the parish tree warden and found to be healthy and in good condition but not protected by TPO.

A further tree issue was identified to the tree warden by David Hale and an on-site inspection was made in late winter. The tree, an oak tree on Church Road, was found to have heart rot perhaps as a consequence of previous works being carried out the crown. In the short term the tree was considered to be safe, but would in the longer term become unstable. Given the proximity to the road, Broadland District Council’s Tree Officer was informed. The potential for the tree to contain and internal cavity supporting a bat roost was identified to both David Hale, on behalf of the householder, and to Broadland District Council’s Tree Officer. The tree was subsequently felled.

Tree Planting

A number of fruit trees were ordered for the allotments from Broadland District Council. The Council continue to provide a small budget for this. Broadland District Council have stated that they will no longer support requests for fruit bushes or canes, even where these are native species, but that they will continue to fund purchase of native bushes for hedging, even where these include fruit bushes such as might normally grow in hedgerows.

District Tree Warden Network

Broadland Tree Wardens have been planting, protecting and caring for trees and woodlands in Broadland since 1990 when the Tree Council launched the Tree Warden Scheme and Broadland District Council was one of the first district councils in the country to set up a network of Parish Tree Wardens.

In November 2018 Broadland District Council sadly closed its scheme and the Tree Wardens launched their own, independent Network of volunteer Tree Wardens, maintaining their links with town and parish councils and parish meetings. Broadland District Council no longer provide Officer Support to the Broadland Parish Tree Wardens Network, although they continue to provide funding for tree planting and training purposes.

The Broadland Parish Tree Wardens Network now operates under the auspices of the national Tree Council, a registered charity and has 32 Tree Wardens covering some 63 town and parish councils, coordinated through an Executive Committee made up of 7 individuals including myself and is chaired by Ernest Hoyos. Our Network Coordinator, John Fleetwood, is also the lead representative for the East Anglia Region on the Tree Council’s new Tree Warden Advisory Group.

Funding for day to day running of the Broadland Network is supported by a small annual donation from town and parish councils.

Broadland Tree Wardens are involved in a wide range of tree related activities from planting trees and their aftercare. That includes community woodland and orchards. They recommend trees for protection by Broadland District Council with Tree Preservation Orders and monitor and comment on applications for works to preserved trees. Many Broadland Tree Wardens work with local schools and youth groups and two run a Junior Tree Warden scheme in their parish.
12-19) Report from the Police

PC Kennedy send a full report of crime statistics (attached). There were 31 crimes from April 2018 to April 2019, however some of these were the same incident but logged under different categories.  Crimes have not necessarily increase but there is more/more accurate recording.

Last year the Police lost the PCSOs, some of whom have been retained in different positions within the force.  The local teams have been restructured into 2 Safer Neighbourhoods Teams.  2 beat officers and a Sergeant are now located at Acle and without Response allocation anymore.  This means they are able to do more Community based work.

It is relatively quiet in the villages at present.  The spate of house burglaries over Christmas moved on.  2 people were caught and the burglaries have stopped.  The Police Station at Acle is to remain for the foreseeable future.  Eventually a hub at Postwick will be built.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.10 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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Police report Reedham Parish Report 1st April 2018 – 9th May 2019

Dear Claudia,

I have looked at the reported crimes for Reedham form April 2018 to 9th May 2019 and the below are the recorded crimes. (31 crimes)

April 2018

1. 02/04/18 – Attempted Burglary – Church Road.

2. 23/04/18 – Assault without injury – Lord Nelson PH

3. 23/04/18 – Criminal Damage to Boat – Riverside

May 2018

1. 09/05/18 – Theft of Purse – Lord Nelson PH

2. 09/05/18 – Threats – Domestic related

3. 08/05/18 – Assault (ABH) – The Hills

4. 08/05/18 – Assault without injury – The Hills

5. 18/05/18 – Burglary Dwelling – Freethorpe Road

6. 29/05/18 – Burglary – Pettitts

June 2018

1. 01/06/18 – Assault (ABH) – Domestic Related

July 2018

1. 18/07/18 – Public Order – Lord Nelson PH

August 2018

1. 04/08/18 – Possession of Cannabis – Village Hall x 3

September 2018

1. 18/09/19 – Possession of Cannabis – Ferry Road

October 2018

No reported crimes

November 2018

1. 22/11/18- Public Order – The Hills

December 2018

1. 02/12/18 - Assault ABH – Mill Road

2. 02/12/18 – Malicious Communication – Mill Road

3. 02/12/18 – Assault ABH – Mill Road (all linked to same incident)

4. 11/12/18 – Sexual Assault – Domestic Related

5. 12/12/18 – Assault ABH – Domestic Related

6. 28/12/18 – Criminal Damage to vehicle – Station Road

January 2019

1. 15/01/19 – Harassment – Broadland Close

2. 17/01/19 – Theft from Motor Vehicle – Hall Farm

3. 25/01/19 – Malicious Communication – Domestic Related

February 2019

1. 07/02/19 - Malicious Communication – Domestic Related

2. 08/02/19 - Malicious Communication – New Road

3. 28/02/19 – Assault ABH – Domestic Related

March 2019

1. 11/03/19 – Criminal Damage – Railway Station

2. 13/03/19 – Malicious Communication – Domestic Related

3. 28/03/19 – Attempted Burglary – Witton Close

April 2019

1. 15/04/19 – Common Assault – Domestic Related

2. 15/04/19 – Malicious Communications – Church Road.

If you have any concerns or queries please do not hesitate to contact myself or a member of Acle Safer Neighbourhood Team.

Yours sincerely

PC 52 Ian Kennedy
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